Meeting Minutes
SMRHS Proto Ops Committee
December 17, 2013
Invitees:

Norm Alexander

Ron Fritz

X-Tim Grover

X-Brenton MacDonald

Daryl Muck

Bob Schott

Ed Zeis

X = Did not participate

Purpose:

Review Proto Ops experience to date and discuss refinements and changes
Meeting Minutes:
Current Operations

Proto Ops – 12/6 Op session review

Discuss what went well, what we should make better for the next session.  Review post-operations layout status.   Norm’s notes:

Staging and Layout Prep

Due to the GN Manifest East not running in the November session, there were fewer cars than normal in the SLC/GN staging yard.  Norm didn’t realize this until after he had the SLC/GN trains staged, tho.

Ops session notes

Overall:  The December Proto Ops session ran pretty well, despite it being a bit chilly.
Positives:

SN Crossing

The SN Crossing at the west end of Oroville was wired up by Dave Megath & crew.  I covered how to run the control panel in the safety briefing and things must have gone OK since I didn't hear any complaints about using it. 


Participation
We had a lot more people participate than RSVP'd, which is what I was hoping for.   I had received only 8 Yes's and 1 Maybe.  A few of our regulars were tied up with CSRM responsibilities.   With a crew of about 14, we were able to staff all the jobs, and had 3 in 12th Street yard. 

12th Street -   Yardmaster:  Wyatt Bell;   Operators:  Bill Calmes and guest Mike Roque 
Keddie Yard - Bob Schott 
R Street - Daryl Muck 
Marysville - Jim Bondeson 
Oroville- Ed Zeis 
West Oakland/Martinez - Ken Martin 
Oakland Pier - Mark Roberts 
Dispatcher - Tim Grover 

We ran all the trains in the schedule, with the exception of the Westbound California Zephyr (more about this below) and the Reno switcher.   The last switching jobs finished about 10:30pm.  I think Daryl actually finished R Street on Saturday night after the club Christmas dinner. 


Tim Grover volunteered to run the Reno switcher on his next visit to club so all the session's traffic will have moved prior to staging for the January 3rd op session. 

We had 4 road crews until about 9 PM when Don Weber needed to leave.  However, I was able to draft Jim MacClanahan to run a train later in the evening. 



Interchange Traffic Staging
Staging the SP Interchange in Oroville and the Ferry Slip at Oakland Pier with half the cars under the layout in storage boxes worked well.  Outbound traffic was at a manageable level.   We will add this feature to West Oakland next time as there are now a fair number of cars at the Oakland Terminal RR interchange.

Issues and Minor glitches

Radio Throttle Reception – West Oakland/Martinez
Ken Martin was getting frustrated working West Oakland because his radio throttle was very unreliable.   He needed to run it plugged in, but that is a pain with the short tether on the radio throttle.   I've emailed Dave Megath to ask about getting another antenna/receiver installed in that area.   This would also help with flaky throttle response at the Keddie Wye end of the Keddie yard aisle too. 


Passenger train out of position 
Normally, the eastbound passenger train leaves Oakland Pier, runs past Desert Yard and crosses over at Martinez.  At the start of Friday's session, the passenger train consist was residing in the Sacramento Passenger station, headed west.  We had enough crew members so I instructed the crew to start there and do a loop around Desert Yard and then follow the train instruction sheet for the remainder of the run.  However, this did not work out well as this train ran into a traffic jam with the Oakland Sweeper working West Oakland.  The planned routing of the passenger train has it avoiding West Oakland on the Eastbound trip.   

Because this delayed the passenger train so long (and because of congestion at Keddie) I conferred with the dispatcher and we annulled the Eastbound passenger train when it arrived at Sacramento.   This was after Don had left and I was also hunting for road crews.  The final westbound passenger train was therefore annulled as well.   This also had the benefit of keeping the passenger consist out of Keddie Yard, which was having its own challenges (see below).


Keddie Yard staffing 
Our operations scheme calls for a lot going on at Keddie and Bob Schott had his hands more than full for most of the night.   Between helping crews get out of SLC/GN staging, assisting trains with their Keddie set-outs and pick-ups, Bob also ended up assisting crews with departing and arriving at Desert Yard.   This left precious little time for classifying cars at Keddie, which is needed to get the Keddie Sweeper built and dispatched.  When Bob finally was able to do some classification, we ended up holding the SLC Extra East and the GN Interchange East for a while at Poe until Bob had the SLC pickup ready. 

The Keddie Sweeper did eventually run, but it was later in the op session, much delayed from its planned #4 slot in the line-up.    We should analyze the line-up and consider running the Keddie Sweeper later so the Keddie yardmaster has time to classify and build this train.   Perhaps we should see how staffing a 2nd Keddie Operator helps with getting this train out. 


12th Street Yard         
The12th Street Yardmaster was aggressive in trying to get traffic out of his yard and took maximum advantage of filling outbound trains.  A lot of the SLC and GN traffic got forwarded to Keddie this way.  Many cars didn't actually get all the way to SLC or GN but ended up in Keddie Yard.    We had a lot of GN cars in 12th Street at the start of the session because the GN train didn't run in November.     

The Keddie Hauler might have been built as a shorter consist at 12th street to allow it to pick up more Eastbound traffic at Oroville.  About 8-10 cars are waiting in Oroville for the next hauler.   This is possibly the result of some traffic imbalances from a prior op session. 

There were some motive power problems in 12th Street.   Wyatt supplied the yard power and some road power.  The MUed yard goats on the West end were not working well, the second unit lost its programming and had to be removed.  This seemed to be a minor issue as 12th Street was right on top of operations al night and had all originating trains ready when needed. 


Through traffic volume 
Both the Salt Lake City Manifest East and the Oakland Manifest West trains had short consists.   This might be due to the Oakland Switcher not pulling (or spotting) all the cars in prior sessions.    Still, there should be a slug of reefer traffic moving in these trains.   We'll take a look at how things ended up and what these trains look like when staging for January.
Oroville

Ed reported that there is a fair amount of crossing the mainline to service industries along the aisle.   This required conversations with the dispatcher to control the mainline switches.   A locally-controlled crossover in mid-Oroville would be a big help.

The Oroville and R Street control panels are directly across from each other.   This creates aisle congestion when both operators are standing back to back.

Op Session Suggestions:

Always have a 2nd Keddie operator 

We should make an effort to always staff the Keddie Yard Operator job to help with this.  

Staff the Reno Switcher from the Keddie crew
In addition to handling staging yard departures and arrivals, this 2nd position can also run the Reno switcher.   The Reno job is perfectly suited to this because it is self-contained, like R Street, and can be interrupted at any time to assist with staging yard assistance. 

Westbound Road Crews do their own Keddie block swaps at west end of Keddie
One thing to consider is to instruct the road crews do their own set-out and pick-up block swaps, using the west end of Keddie.  This would let the Keddie Yardmaster just position a pick-up block and keeps the east end of Keddie clear for the more critical early-session classification work.  This also means the dispatcher needs to let the trains work out on the Keddie bridge, maybe even past the Keddie Jct switch to do their switching moves.   


Consider moving the Keddie Sweeper to run after the Westbound GN train has done its set-out sot eh Keddie Yardmaster can concentrate on classification and building this train.


Telephone cheat sheets
Bob will create a cheat sheet for how to use the wireless phones.

Other Op Session Suggestions
Assign staged trains to specific tracks
We should look at always staging the same trains on the same staging tracks.   Then we’d all eventually learn that the GN Manifest West is always on SLC/GN track 1, Oakland Sweeper East is always on Desert Yard track 4, etc.   We could add this info to the train instruction cards.

Norm volunteered to figure out the track assignments.

Brake Blocks

We need a few of these to hold free-rolling cars on tracks with a grade.   Bob will look into this.   One idea was to use Pink Pearl erasers cut in half.  Push pins are harder to use when track has been ballasted.
12th Street panel tags

Bob brought some sample magnetic tags we could use to label the 12th Street track diagram.  Tags were magnetic map holders.   Handles could be cut off to make them more flush and less likely to get knocked off by crew members.  We will ask the board for the OK to install these (a short flat head machine screw with a metal grommet).   
Auxiliary Pockets

We could use some auxiliary pockets in Keddie, Desert yard and 12th Street to hold metal clips, uncoupling picks, consist and set-out block slips, etc.   This keeps this stuff out of the car card boxes.   Bob will ponder some ideas for these.

Other Topics
Sierra Central rolling stock
Bob shared some Sierra Central cars he’s painted, using decals he printed using an ink-jet printer.

Car Fleet

Close to 400 cars now.   We need about 10 40’ boxcars.

Operations Clinics

We should hold some operations skills clinics.  Topics would be Local Switching, Running 12th Street Yard.  If we promote these as “clinics” rather than “training” they may be more successful at attracting participants.
The Board is looking to have a regular clinic night, the last Friday of even numbered months (except 

December). Bob Rohwer has signed up for do the February clinic.    We can also do Operations clinics on another night if we advertise it in advance.
Cleaning industrial track
R Street was dirty and caused problems.  We need to clean these area between sessions.  Committee members agreed to clean the following areas:

R Street – Daryl

Oroville – Ed

West Oakland / Martinez – Norm

Quincy / Reno – Bob

Operations Binder

This should be updated with the latest documentation and job aids for our Proto Ops

West Oakland

Using Norm’s initial thoughts document as a starting point, we had a good discussion about West Oakland and what should be there.   All agreed it should be an industrial area with enough trackage to help the switcher sort out and stage pick-up blocks.   Nobody wanted another yard on the layout.   Bob suggested we look at all the industries that were located along the SP on the east side of the bay and use modeler’s license to relocate them to West Oakland.  We should pick industries that would help use more of our least-used rolling stock.  Bob suggested we have manufacturing-type of industries vs. warehousing type like we already have at R Street.  A cement plant was thought to be a good possibility.  Maybe plan for overhead highway bridges at each end of West Oakland to “frame” the community.
Because of the two 180-degree curves on each end of West Oakland and the lift bridge hinges, the current mainline alignment will likely need to remain the same.

We need somewhere to post West Oakland ideas so all club members can see
January Trainmaster
Tim Grover agreed to do this after our meeting, with Norm as his backup in case he can’t make it.

ACTION ITEMS:

· Bob
· Create a cheat sheet for wireless phones
· Auxiliary pockets for yards 
· Create some brake blocks.
· Brenton
· Create a cheat sheet for wireless phones.
· Norm
· Determine assigned tracks for staged trains.
